FINAL MINUTES

VIRGIN TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

WEDNESDAY, January 23, 2013

Work Session at 6:30 pm
Regular Meeting at 7:00 pm

Virgin Town Office, 114 So. Mill Street, Virgin, Utah


 Present:

Council Members:
Mayor John Grow






Lee Ballard






Danyale Blackmore






Bruce Densley






Luke Stevens 

Others:

Monica Bowcutt, Town Clerk




Darcey Spendlove




Shirlene Hall




Sean Amodt




Diana Wood




Matt Gunn




Ray Golata 




Gary Zabriskie

WORK MEETING


a.   Update on Pay by Phone Options and Town Credit Card.

Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt reported that many requests are made to pay the utility bill by credit card.  Mayor John Grow stated that he is in favor of credit card payments, if the Town’s expenses are covered.  Council Member Bruce Densley and Mayor John Grow stated they were not in favor of using Pay Pal, because they do not believe it is secure enough.  Mayor Grow stated that he felt using Zions Bank would be the easiest way, because the Town already banks with them.  Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, stated that Zions Bank requires a monthly minimum transaction fee of $25, which would amount to about 25 transactions.  This fee could be reduced to $10 because Virgin is a small town.  Bruce Densley stated that a 2.5 percent fee per transaction is reasonable.  The Council discussed using different types of credit cards.  The Council agreed that Zions Bank should have a degree of flexibility in the deal they offer the Town.  The Council asked Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, to contact Zions Bank to finalize paying by phone.  The Council also asked that Karen Marovich, Town Webmaster, be invited to attend February’s meeting to discuss what payment options are available on the web page, among other things.


b.   Update on Rock Quarry Trucks using Virgin as an Access.

Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, stated that she had spoken to Southwest Stone about their semi trucks using Sheep Bridge Road to enter the highway.   Southwest Stone had claimed their trucks were not coming through Virgin, but the drivers would be reminded again to use the other route.  Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, stated that she had not found a business licensee for Southwest Stone, but would continue to look, making sure it was conditioned on not entering the highway on Virgin’s side.


c.   Review of BMX/BLM concept Map from Jason Smith/Rosenberg.

The Council reviewed the concept map sent from Jason Smith at Rosenberg Engineering.  The map showed only 24.7 acres, instead of the full 80 acres.  The Council realized that Mr. Smith might not have had the necessary information to show exactly what the they were looking for.  They were hoping the map would show the uses while also working with the topography of area.  The Council agreed that the events should be near the road, with the parking away from the road.  They also agreed that more parking was needed, along with seating for each use.  Sean Amodt volunteered the maps he had made when the BMX land was first acquired.  Mayor Grow stated he would contact Jason Smith to give him more guidance, perhaps even using the Washington County Interactive Map, to figure out where the exact boundary is.  The Mayor encouraged each Council Member to email their comments to Jason Smith.

Council Member Bruce Densley asked if Maintenance Supervisor, Chris Holm, had received any word on the manufactures defect pipe located in Desert Gardens.  Monica Bowcutt, reported that Chris Holm had spoken to the pipe company, but they had received so many claims that they were very bogged down.  The Council asked Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, or Maintenance Supervisor, Chris Holm, to call the company, in order to stay on top of their list.

Council Member Bruce Densley reported that the Fire Department is waiting until the weather is warmer to asphalt the old fire station on Kolob Road.  He also stated that bids have been put out to finish the heating and sheet rock.  The Mayor reported that Town Maintenance Supervisor, Chris Holm had filled in the wash on the one end of the property and also gotten rid of the old asphalt.  He had hauled the good dirt from there to Old Church, to be used as fill.

Council Member Bruce Densley also reported that Blue Cross had been recommended by the State to take over the ambulance service in St. George.  Council Member Densley stated that the State had ignored, with impunity, the fact that Blue Cross was in violation of the rules.  He felt that this decision will impact each community in Southern Utah and that taxes will most likely go up.  Because of the State of Utah’s decision, a bad precedence will be set.

REGULAR MEETING



1.  Call to Order-Mayor John Grow

Mayor John Grow called the Meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  


     
2.   Pledge and Opening Remarks.

Mayor John Grow led the Pledge of Allegiance.  No Opening Remarks were given.



3.   Declaration of Conflicts of Interest.

No conflicts of interest were declared.



4.   Declaration of Ex Parte Communications.

No ex parte communications were declared.

NEW BUSINESS


5.   Discussion with Motion and possible Approval to Authorize Mayor Grow to sign the (Old Church) Heritage Park Grant/Loan Application.  Gary Zabriskie here to answer any questions Council may have.

Gary Zabriskie was present to answer questions the Council had about applying for the CIB Grant/Loan.  The Mayor asked if the Bond Board had to be created in order to obtain a bond for buidling.  Mr. Zabriskie stated that the Town was not going to be under any obligation or money commitment until the CIB Board had given approval for a certain amount.  The motion by the Virgin Town Council only authorized the Mayor to sign the application and then apply for a grant/loan by presentation.  During this presentation, the Town will formally apply for the funds.  The CIB Application is due February 1, 2013, then the representatives from the Town will appear at the presentation the first of March or April.  The Town Application asks the CIB Board for $178,000 in a loan and $92,000 from a grant, which will match the local funding that consists of donations and in-kind cash.  This would result in a $8,500 annual payment for the bond.  Changes can be made to the Application before the presentation date and the Town may choose the loan term.   The Council clarified that there is no penalty for an early payoff and also made clear that any money earned from the building should go back into the project, in order to pay it off.

The Council discussed with Mr. Zabriskie the two water bonds that the Town already has, the Rural Economic Development Bond ($200 a month) and the Permanent Impact Fund Bond ($6000 annually).  Mr. Zabriskie felt that these bonds would help secure this new grant/loan.  Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, stated that she needed clarification on these bonds.  She needed the purpose for both of the bonds, and from the Rural Economic Bond, she needed the beginning amount and the date it was issued.  Mayor Grow stated that one was for the water tank and one was for the water lines running up to the water tank, on Kolob Road.  Mr. Zabriskie stated that he will meet with the presenters, to help prepare them, about ten days before the actual hearing.  Kim Campbell will also be asked to attend on behalf of the Town.  The funding will be given in June.  Mr. Zabriskie reminded the Council to stress the amount of local volunteers and donations, which will be a positive for the Town.  The Council felt that asking for the 30 year loan would be the best option.


Bruce Densley moved to authorize Mayor Grow to sign the CIB Grant/Loan Application.  
Lee Ballard seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Lee Ballard-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, 
Bruce Densley-Aye, Luke Stevens-Aye, and Mayor John Grow-Aye.  The motion passed 
unanimously. 


6.   Discussion of Status on BMX Account-Dianna Wood

Mayor John Grow questioned Diana Wood about the status of the money owed to Gem Awards for BMX race trophies.  Ms. Wood replied that she was working with her attorney because she felt Shannon at Gem Awards had misrepresented that the trophies were going to be donated.  Ms. Wood also felt that Shannon, at Gem Awards would not have let $1500 worth of trophies leave the shop if she was expecting a payment for them. Ms. Woods stated that she had signed for the trophies and would accept responsibility for them.  She also reported that she had not had any current conversations with Gem Awards, therefore, was not aware of the reason the Town had been billed for a supposed donation.  Mayor John Grow stated that the Town had been informed by Gem Awards that Diana Wood had stated that the Mayor and Town Clerk had both approved the trophy purchase.  Council Member Danyale Blackmore stated that Shannon at Gem Awards told her they understood that the trophies were going to be paid for by the Town.  Town Clerk, Moncia Bowcutt, told the Council that Shannon from Gem Awards, had insisted she let the trophies go out the door because she was guaranteed a check within seven days, because the Mayor approved the purchase.  Sharon had also told Monica Bowcutt that Gem Awards donation policy is only half of the purchase amount, in lieu of advertisement at the event.  Mayor John Grow stated that in the past the Town had never had trouble with race money being properly recorded and turned into the Town, nor had the Town ever spent so much on trophies.   It was brought up the NBL always provided the trophies for big races (state, regional, etc.), where USA-BMX leaves purchasing awards to the local club.  The Mayor expressed strong concern that there was no money trail to follow.  He questioned Diana Wood as to where the money was from the last race.  Ms. Wood responded that she had deposited the race money into the Zion BMX account at US Bank, which has a separate tax ID number. Mayor Grow reviewed a copy of this deposit, dated August 22, 2012, for $601.50.   Ms. Wood stated that she could call USA-BMX to get a receipt of the $200 cashiers check she sent to pay for sanction fees.  Mayor John Grow stated that there is a certain way Town money is collected and all money must be run through the Town, before going anywhere else.  Council Member Danyale Blackmore stated that Diana Wood had taken the money on the day of the race, telling Council Member Blackmore that she would take the race entry money to pay USA-BMX, then pay other expenses with the remainder, and then turn what was left over to the Town BMX account.  Town Clerk, Moncia Bowcutt, stated that Diana Wood had also told her in October, 2012 that USA-BMX, would be cutting a check to the Town any day.  

Town Clerk, Moncia Bowcutt, stated that the Town also received a trash bill from Dixie Waste, which was used at the BMX Track.  Diana Wood reported that she had spoken to Dixie Waste, and had a payment schedule arranged with them.  Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, stated that she had also called Dixie Waste to discuss the bill.  They reported that no contact had been made with Diana Wood or Zion-BMX.  Diana Wood acknowledged that there is also a bill from Komatsu for equipment rental.  Mayor John Grow stated that there were over $200 of overdrafts in the US Bank account.

The Mayor reported that the Town had paid $1300 of the trophy bill, with $275 remaining and still owed $175 for the trash bill.  Diana Wood reported that no race was held during the Red Bull Rampage, so she had only put on one major race, which was held on August 18.  Ms. Wood stated that she was willing to repay those funds the Town paid for the trophies.  The Council expressed their anxiety that the Town is being held responsible for purchases made, but no authorization was given.  Council Member Bruce Densley expressed concern about making sure the BMX track is self-sustaining.  Council Member Danyale Blackmore stated that she had emails and receipts proving that the Town had paid for many items, including shovels, rakes, an EZ-Up, and banners, which should all be accounted for.  Ms. Wood reported that a lot of vandalism had been going on, even by people who had a key.  Council Member Danyale Blackmore gave feedback that Ms. Wood put on a great race and had also spent a lot of time getting the track ready, but the issue should be discussed further in the executive session.  Diana Wood expressed that it would be no problem for her to repay the funds that had been paid out of the Town BMX account.  Ms. Wood returned the computer that goes to the BMX track. 


7.  Discussion with possible approval of a Joint Resolution #R-2013-1692.  A Joint Resolution Recommending that “Dixie” be included in the New Name of Dixie State College of Utah.


Bruce Densley moved to include “Dixie” in the New Name of Dixie State College.  Danyale 
Blackmore seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Lee Ballard-Astain, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, 
Bruce Densley-Aye, Luke Stevens-Aye, and Mayor John Grow-Aye. The motion passed. 


8.  Discussion with possible approval of Resolution #13-0123-2.  A Resolution of the Town Council of Virgin, Utah, Approving the Designation of a Representative to serve on the Administrative Control Board of Washington County Special Service District No. 1 for the Calendar Year 2013 or until such time as a successor has been appointed.

The Administrative Control Board Meetings are held quarterly, at 5:00 pm.  Mayor John Grow volunteered to serve on this Board.  The Mayor thanked Luke Stevens for serving on this board as well as the Mosquito Abatement Board.


Lee Ballard moved to appoint Mayor John Grow to serve on the Administrative Control Board of 
Washington County Special Service District No. 1.  Bruce Densley seconded the motion.  Vote 
on 
motion:   Lee Ballard-Aye, Bruce Densley-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, Luke Stevens-Aye, 
and Mayor John Grow-Aye.  
The motion passed unanimously. 


9.  Discussion with possible approval of Resolution #13-0123-1.  A Resolution Approving the Execution of a Interlocal Agreement Governing the Use of the Washington County Justice Court by Springdale Town, Rockville Town, and Virgin Town.

Mayor Grow reported that Springdale and Rockville had both approved this change, which will be beneficial to the Zion Canyon Police Department and to the Town. This will change prosecution from Hurricane City, to Washington County.  Prosecution costs, along with other Department costs, will be lessed.  The Council assumed that tickets given would now have to go through the County, not Hurricane City, in order to to paid.


Lee Ballard moved to approve Resolution #13-0123-1.  Bruce Densley seconded the motion.  
Vote on motion:  Lee Ballard-Aye, Bruce Densley-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, Luke Stevens-
Aye, and Mayor John Grow-Aye. The motion passed unanimously. 


OLD BUSINESS


10.  Discussion of possible approval of December 26, 2012 Draft Minutes.

Council Member Bruce Densely clarified that a 1,500 gallon septic tank had been installed at the Old Church.  Council Member Lee Ballard corrected a grammatical error on page 1.


Bruce Densley moved to approve the December 26, 2012 Minutes, with the grammatical 
correction.  Lee Ballard seconded the motion.  Vote on Motion:  Lee Ballard-Aye, Bruce 
Densley-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, Luke Stevens-Aye, and Mayor John Grow-Aye.  The 
motion passed unanimously. 



11.  Discussion with possible approval of Invoices and Checks for December 2012.

Council Member Bruce Densley asked about the Virgin Acres Subdivision.  The Council clarified that this is located on 150 S. 700 W.  This property is the Kenneth Cornelius Subdivision that Vince Blackmore took over.  It is a four and a half acre piece that requires a cud-a-sac.  Council Member Densly also questioned the amount paid to Savage and Esplin, CPA’s.  The Mayor responded that this payment was for the audit and is split into four or five payments.  Council Member Lee Ballard asked about the Hinton Burdick payments which totaled $3500.  The Town Council asked Town Clerk, Monica Bowcutt, to check with Treasurer, Candus Tibbits, on these bills and report what they are for.  The Mayor also asked if Candus Tibbits could find out if the Treasurer can be someone on the Council.

  
Bruce Densley moved to approve the Invoices and Checks for December 2012, with the follow-
up information.  Lee Ballard seconded the motion.  Vote on Motion:  Lee Ballard-Aye, Bruce 
Densley-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, Luke Stevens-Aye, and Mayor John Grow-Aye.  The 
motion passed unanimously. 


OPEN FORUM

–  Matt Gunn, from the Zion 100 Trail Run, addressed the Council to get feedback on the race held in Virgin last year.  The Mayor reported that all the comments he had heard were positive.  He also reported that the Town had changed the fee schedule, with the desire to keep the deposits high and the fees low.  Luke Stevens stated that the Council appreciated those who treat the town with respect and would like to reward those who do.  The Council instructed Mr. Gunn to pay the fee that is now required, and he will then be refunded when the ordinance is amended.  The race will be held on April 19-20, 2013.  Mr. Gunn stated that the surrounding towns receive the economic impact from the race, so the race committee would like to give Virgin Town a donation.  There is also an Aide Station that is still available to run, which will be paid $200.  Changes in the race route were also discussed.

–  Town Clerk, Moncia Bowcutt reported that 500 people attended the St. George Mayor’s Walk.  She asked the Mayor for a Virgin Town route to report to the people in St. George.  Different routes and historical tours were discussed.

CLOSE PUBLIC MEETING


Bruce Densley moved to Close the Public Meeting to move into an Executive Session to discuss 
the sale of Town Owned Property and Upcoming Litigation.  Luke Stevens seconded 
the motion.  
Vote on Motion:  Lee Ballard-Aye, Bruce Densley-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, 
Luke Stevens-
Aye, and Mayor John Grow-Aye.  The motion passed unanimously. 
  

OPEN EXECUTIVE SESSION:

1.  Discussion of the Sale of Town Owned property at Dalton Wash.

2.  Discussion of Entering into Litigation for Recovery of BMX Funds.


Motion to open Executive Session? 


Motion to Open the Public Meeting?

ADJOURN PUBLIC MEETING:


12.  Approve Motion to Adjourn Public Meeting.


? moved to adjourn.  ? seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:   Lee 
Ballard-Aye, Bruce Densley-Aye, Danyale Blackmore-Aye, Luke Stevens-Aye.  The motion passed unanimously. 

The Town Council Meeting adjourned at approximately ?  pm.

____________________________

Monica Bowcutt

Town Clerk

Approved:_____________________________
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